UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

COUNCIL

3 July 2000

(2.15 pm to 5.15 pm)

MINUTES

Present:
The Rt Revd John Waine (Chair), the Pro-Chancellors (Mr Jordan, Mr Pertwee), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Thomson), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Massara, Professor Sanders, Professor Sherer), Professor Baker, Mr Burrow, Professor Busfield, Mr Glossop, Mrs Gould, Mr Hayman, Mr Lewis, Professor Lubbock, Professor McCormack, Professor Meddis, Mr Melville-Ross, Sir Robin Mountfield, Professor Richmond, Professor Smith, Dr Steel, Professor Weale, the President of the Students' Union (Mr Michael) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr England).

By invitation:
Ms Rhodes, the President-elect of the Students' Union (Ms Oldham) and the Vice-President-elect (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr Fielding).

In attendance:
The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Estates Officer, the Academic Registrar, the Director of Information Systems, the Planning Officer and the Council and Court Officer.

SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS

CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

 180/00

On behalf of Council, the Chair welcomed the President-elect of the Students' Union, Tonia Oldham, and the Vice-President-elect (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union, Mark Fielding, who had been invited to attend the meeting of Council as observers.

 181/00

The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Miss Clarke, Professor Crossick, Mr Harker, Mr Hughes, Mr Leadbetter, Mr Owen and Mrs Parr. 


STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

 182/00

At the request of the Chair and a member of Council, the following items were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda:

· Item 7(a): Student Accommodation at Hythe Quay Site

· Item 10: Report and Recommendations from Senate (Unreserved Business)

· Item 11(g): Arts Committee 

 183/00

The unstarred items of the Agenda were then deemed to have been received and noted or approved by Council as appropriate.


MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)

 184/00

The Minutes of the meeting held on 8 May 2000 (Section A: Unreserved Business) were approved as a correct record.  

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

 185/00

There were no matters arising from the Minutes.


VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT

Applications for 2000/01

 186/00

The Vice-Chancellor reported on progress towards meeting the University’s target of increasing student numbers by 5 per cent per annum over the next four years. Home and EU undergraduate applications and firm acceptances were 20 per cent up on 1999/00 and overseas applications had also increased.  It would, however, still be necessary to rely on the clearing system to make up Home and EU numbers as in previous years.  Offers of places to postgraduate students were up by 10 per cent and there was a good prospect of meeting the 
5 per cent increase target.

South East Essex College

 187/00

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the College’s plans for a new building had been seen by the Further Education Funding Council (FEFC) as being too ambitious.  Discussions would be held over the summer on a less costly design which would be put to the FEFC at its last meeting in September before it was formally dissolved.  Any postponement in the new building could affect the plans for growth in student numbers through a further bid to the HEFCE for Additional Student Numbers (ASN) at Southend for 2001/02, but the partnership itself would not be in jeopardy.  The College had agreed that, if necessary, it would admit HE rather than FE students

Comprehensive Spending Review

 188/00

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the outcome of the Government’s Comprehensive Spending Review (CSR) would be announced later in July, but the detailed figures were unlikely to be available before the autumn.  There was a strong indication that funding for research, especially that linked to industry, would be increased, but that funding for teaching and learning would be hit by further efficiency gains, possibly up to 3 per cent.  It was likely that the overall real cut in funding would appear to be only 1 per cent but that there would be top-slicing to cover areas such as widening participation, equal opportunities and reform of the pay bargaining structures.  The University’s financial forecasts assumed a cut in real terms of 1 per cent; if the cut were as high as 3 per cent the University would have to revisit the forecasts as this would effectively wipe out the forecast surpluses.


FINANCIAL SITUATION

Financial Situation for 1999/00
 189/00

Council considered paper C/00/20 setting out the latest financial situation for 1999/00 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 19 June 2000.

 190/00

The Treasurer reported that the latest forecast was for a surplus of £739k, which compared with the original budgeted surplus of £833k approved by Council at its meeting in July 1999 (C.M.213/99 refers) and the surplus of £518k reported to the last meeting of Council in May (C.M.135/00 refers).  

 191/00

The modest change in the forecast surplus followed a complete review of the University’s income and expenditure and concealed some significant changes.  These included lower departmental non-staff expenditure; an unexpected rates rebate for the period 1995-99 and a rate reduction in the current year; a reduction in the costs of restructuring in the Data Archive; a drop in overheads from research grants and contracts; the writing-off of abortive fees for the unsuccessful JIF bid for the Social Sciences, and an increase in the estimated cost of the e-commerce consultancy.  

 192/00

The overall forecast outturn was about £100k below budget despite improved profitability on academic activities through higher grant and tuition fee income and lower costs; the one exception being the lack of growth in research grant and contract activity.  There had been increases in administrative and premises costs due to investment in new areas such as e-commerce and one-off costs through writing-off unsuccessful JIF bid planning costs.  A difficult year for Wivenhoe House Hotel had meant a drop in its contribution to the University.  Without the one-off unexpected rates rebate and the sale of off-campus houses, the forecast surplus would have been very small.  

 193/00

The Treasurer drew particular attention to departmental non-staff expenditure, which was £373k below budget.  This sum would be carried forward to the next financial year and expenditure by departments would be closely monitored by the Budget Sub-Committee.  Another cause for concern was the lack of growth in research grant and contract income which formed a major part of the University’s strategic plans.  Finally, the recent problems with Wivenhoe House Hotel were being addressed and a financial improvement was expected.

Budget for 2000/01
 194/00

Council considered paper C/00/21 setting out the budget for 2000/01 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 19 June 2000.

 195/00

The Treasurer reported that, at its last meeting in May, Council had noted that the forecast surplus for 2000/01 of £554k provided too small a margin of comfort and that Budget Sub-Committee would aim to produce a budget with a surplus of at least £700k (C.M.145/00 refers).  The budget now proposed showed a surplus of £933k which was well above the target figure though lower than usual due to specific expenditure on new academic staff posts ahead of the 2001 Research Assessment Exercise and investment in new courses.  The most significant change was the anticipated consolidation of the East 15 Acting School which was expected to increase the total University turnover by £1.3m though with a net surplus of only £50k.  The budget was particularly reliant on meeting the planned growth in student numbers and controlling academic and administrative costs.  However, the level of surplus did give the University a small amount of leeway to deal with any downturn in income, although it was particularly reliant on the surplus over book value on the sale of off-campus houses.

 196/00

During discussion, concern was expressed that Council had not seen the detailed business plan for East 15 Acting School which directly affected the proposed budget.  The Registrar and Secretary reported that there were plans to grow student numbers over the next four years and that funding had been made available by the HEFCE to support the merger.  Although there was an element of risk, it was intended that the School would make a positive contribution to the University’s financial situation and this would be monitored by the University.

 197/00

RESOLVED:
that the budget for 2000/01, showing an income and expenditure surplus of £933k, be approved.

Financial Forecasts for 2000/01 to 2003/04
 198/00

Council considered paper C/00/22 setting out the Financial Forecasts for the period 2000/01 to 2003/04 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 19 June 2000.  

 199/00

The Treasurer reported that the Forecasts reflected the University’s Strategic Plan and built  upon those approved by Council in July 1999 which had detailed the financial implications of significant growth in the size of the University for the first time (C.MM.214-218/99 refer).  They projected overall surpluses on the income and expenditure account of £933k in 2000/01, £761k in 2001/02, £1.173m in 2002/03 and £1.546m in 2003/04, which was an improvement on the position reported to Council at its last meeting in May (C.M.144/00 refers).  However, HEFCE advice was that universities should achieve an annual surplus of 
3 per cent of turnover, which equated to £2m for the University; even with optimistic assumptions the University would not meet this position by 2003/04 and the surplus for 2001/02 of only £761k was a cause for concern.   Despite assumed substantial growth in income, the efficiency cuts being imposed and already implemented made it difficult for the University to afford to build new facilities, put in place appropriate staffing and support, and remain financially strong.  Budget Sub-Committee would have to focus carefully on how costs could be reduced as well as on continuing efforts to identify opportunities for new income generation.  

 200/00

Discussion focussed on the need to increase income from research grants and contracts.  Council noted that the University intended to formulate specific plans for this area and, especially, to address the need for better incentive schemes for individual members of staff; at present 95 per cent of research income was raised by just 25 per cent of staff.  The situation was complicated by the fact that the payment of overheads varied greatly and, in some cases, was not sufficient to cover the indirect costs of a given project.  There were, however, other benefits in terms of the effect that grants and contracts had on the University’s Research Assessment Exercise grades and the volume of research activity which directly affected research funding from the HEFCE.

 201/00

RESOLVED:
that the Financial Forecasts, showing surpluses of £933k in 2000/01, £761K in 2001/02, £1.173m in 2002/03 and £1.546m in 2003/04, be approved and form part of the annual return to the HEFCE.


CAPITAL BUILDING PROGRAMME
 202/00

Council considered paper C/00/23 setting out the latest position on the Capital Building Programme which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 19 June 2000.  

 203/00

The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Resources) reported that a major expansion in the Programme had already been agreed for the current and next two years which would lead to a major improvement in the provision of office and teaching space.  However, in the light of the constrained position on the income and expenditure account and the existing pressures on the Estates Section, only four new projects were being put to Council for approval: phase 1 of the extension of the Sports Centre which was essential to meet the needs of increasing numbers of Sports Science students; phase 1 of the Student Street, including a launderette and party room; planning costs for the Research Park, and phase 3 of the conversion of the Physics Building which would enable the Central Science Workshop to be relocated leaving space for the development of the Learning Resource Centre.  Approval of the projects now proposed brought total expenditure on the Capital Building Programme to £7.3m out of the earmarked capital expenditure of £10m to 2003/04 and no further projects would be considered until the outcome of the CSR was known. The next phase of the Student Street was the highest priority of the projects yet to be approved.  

 204/00

During discussion, concern was expressed as to whether the development of the Research Park on core campus land was necessarily the best use of this resource.  Council noted that a critical mass of some 30-35 acres would be needed and that this could only be provided if both the campus site and the Salary Brook Farm site were used.  There were also clear indications that the Park would be most successful if it were located at or very near to the campus.  It would be a key income generation area for the University and was likely to attract HEFCE funding for special programmes linked to commercial exploitation and collaboration with industry.  The proposed expenditure would enable the University to obtain the necessary legal and planning permissions prior to beginning discussions with developers; in practice it was likely that development would begin initially on the Salary Brook Farm site.

 205/00

With respect to the Student Street, Council noted that the development had been split into at least three phases: the first would cover not only the provision of a launderette and a party room but also the necessary infrastructure for future developments;  the second phase would provide for new Students' Union offices, which would increase the existing provision; and subsequent phases would include areas such as the Counselling Service, the Careers Advisory Service, Student Support and the Chaplaincy.  Reassurances were given that any moves into temporary accommodation would only be necessary if there were unexpected delays in the building programme and would only be for a few months at most.

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to the following projects:

 206/00

(i)
extension of the Sports Centre at a cost of £350k in 2000/01 and £50k in 2001/02;

 207/00

(ii)
phase 1 of the Student Street at a cost of £500k in 2000/01;

 208/00

(iii)
planning costs for the Research Park of £100k in 2000/01;

 209/00

(iv)
phase 3 of the Physics Building conversion at a cost of £250k in 2000/01.

STUDENT ACCOMMODATION AT HYTHE QUAY SITE

 210/00

Council considered paper C/00/35 concerning proposals for the development of student accommodation at the Hythe Quay site as recommended by the Budget Sub-Committee.  The matter had also been discussed in general terms by Standing Committee (CSC.M.27/00) and Development Committee (DC.MM.51-56/00).

 211/00

The Estates Officer presented the Architect’s proposals.  The University’s Development Plan, which took account of the Borough Local Plan, was in the process of being finalised and would be considered by Development Committee in the autumn.  There was little available large-scale development space on campus owing to the existence of the designated historic parkland and the fact that the land acquired for development between the railway and Boundary Road was coastal grazing marsh and, therefore, an environmentally sensitive area.  In terms of further student accommodation on campus, there were three possible options: to rebuild Wolfson Court to provide some 500 rooms; to build on the area around the Day Nursery which had now been earmarked for the Student Street, or to build on the Research Park site.  The opportunity had therefore been taken to discuss the possibility of developing student accommodation on the five-acre Hythe Quay site with a firm of developers.  The proposals were to build 765 en-suite rooms to the same standard as South Courts, with provision also for a launderette, shop, bar and support space.  The site would be linked to the campus by a foot and cycle bridge over the railway line.  The style of construction would be modern, using a range of materials, in buildings ranging from three to six storeys high.  The rooms would be arranged in flats of six with a shared kitchen.

 212/00

The Director of Finance presented the financial options as set out in paper C/00/35.  Although the option to rebuild Wolfson Court was the cheapest, the Hythe Quay proposals would provide over 300 more student places and the opportunity to build on a site abutting the campus was unlikely to recur in the near future given that the University was surrounded by farming land.  There was a clear demand for further student accommodation even without the planned expansion in student numbers and the availability of University-owned accommodation on or near campus was a strong factor in student recruitment, especially for overseas and postgraduate students.  There were two possible options: to purchase the land outright or to lease the accommodation from the developer.  The latter was the preferred option as outright purchase would cause significant cash outflows in the short to medium term and the acquisition of a debt of £20m would be a major financial disadvantage to the University; it would also put the University above the 4 per cent limit for borrowing costs as a percentage of turnover set by the HEFCE.  The possibility of a partnership with a Housing Association was being pursued as this could be a better financial deal for the University and would lead to the University owning the property after 25 years. It was important to start negotiations on planning permission as soon as possible as the developer was anxious to proceed and had alternative plans for the site.

 213/00

During discussion Council recognised the need to provide additional student accommodation as part of the University’s strategic plans and there was general acceptance that the Wolfson Court option was probably best left for the time being as it would always be available to the University.  Discussion focussed on two main aspects: whether the Hythe Quay site was the best location available and whether the University should purchase or lease the site if it went ahead.  On the question of location, Council noted that the Hythe Quay site was a “brown field” site and was part of the general regeneration of East Colchester; as such it was likely to prove extremely attractive in the medium to long term.  The ability of the University to provide University-owned accommodation on or near campus was a key factor in student recruitment and the University’s plans for growth.  The Hythe Quay site was a one-off opportunity; the chances of other sites adjoining the campus becoming available were slight and there might be problems with planning permission.  On the other hand, the issue had been raised before the University’s Development Plan was available which would enable the University to take a strategic decision based on clear projections of student demand and the possible identification of other sites for accommodation on campus.  On the question of the financial arrangements, opinion was divided as to whether purchase or lease would be a better option for the University.  The current HEFCE requirements were a problem but there was a possibility that these might change in the near future.   Purchase would provide the University with greater flexibility in the long-term, but leasing would free up capital for use in other ways.

 214/00

It was agreed that further detailed information about the location and the financial arrangements was needed to enable Council to take an informed decision.  It was proposed that the Standing Committee meet to discuss the matter further and make a recommendation to the next meeting of Council in October, noting that this could be a recommendation not to proceed with the Hythe Quay site.  In the meantime, Council was prepared to approve the proposals in principle to enable negotiations to continue with the developer and likely Housing Associations.  

RESOLVED:

 215/00

(i)
that agreement in principle be given to the proposals to develop student accommodation on the Hythe Quay site;

 216/00

(ii)
that Standing Committee be asked to consider the matter in more detail, with particular reference to the location of future student accommodation and the financial arrangements should the Hythe Quay proposals proceed;

 217/00

(iii)
that, in the meantime, the University Officers be authorised to continue negotiations with the developer and Housing Associations.


EAST 15 ACTING SCHOOL
 218/00

Council considered paper C/00/24 concerning proposals for a merger with East 15 Acting School. 

 219/00

The Registrar and Secretary reminded Council that the question of possible collaboration with East 15 Acting School had been discussed by Council at its meeting in January 2000 when it was resolved that the proposals for a strategic alliance, leading to merger, with East 15 Acting School be endorsed and the development of an implementation plan for merger with East 15 be approved, subject to a satisfactory response from HEFCE (C.MM.46-50/00 refer).  The HEFCE had now agreed to provide the necessary resources, in terms of both capital and transitional funding and additional student numbers, to enable the merger to take place.

 220/00

The School’s business plan provided for an increase in student numbers from the current level of 150 to 265 over the next five years, with income increasing over the same period from £850k to £1.32m.  The School, which would be treated as a Department of the University within the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies, would be charged an overhead of 27 per cent for the provision of University central services which would bring in some £350k per annum by 2004/05 and the intention was that the School would be a surplus-generating activity.  Detailed discussions had taken place with the Personnel, Finance and Estates Sections.  Student demand was high and new degree schemes would be introduced.  The staff would not count towards the Research Assessment Exercise.  It was agreed that the School’s business plan be circulated to members of Council for information and comment to the Registrar and Secretary.

RESOLVED:

 221/00

(i)
that the revised business plan for East 15 Acting School following merger with the University be circulated as soon as possible to members, with any comments being forwarded to the Registrar and Secretary;

 222/00

(ii) that, unless comments to the contrary were received by the Registrar and Secretary following circulation of the School’s business plan, a merger with East 15 Acting School be effected from 1 September 2000;


 223/00

(iii) that Council receive an annual report on the progress of the integration in the next three years.


STRATEGIC PLAN FOR 2000/01 TO 2004/05
 224/00

Council considered paper C/00/25 comprising the Strategic Plan for the period 2000/01 to 2004/05.  

 225/00

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the Strategic Plan was more ambitious and more comprehensive than in the past and was the outcome of wide consultation within the University.  It had been prepared at the behest of the HEFCE and took account of the fact that future allocation by the HEFCE of funding under special initiatives would be assessed in the light of each institution’s Plan.  The structure followed that of the HEFCE’s own Plan, with a series of broad aims followed by specific objectives and action points.  Targets had been set wherever possible.  The Plan was a result of both bottom-up and top-down processes.  All Departments and Sections had formulated plans and there had been brainstorming sessions with key members of the University and focus groups.  The draft had been placed on the University’s intranet for consultation and been considered by Academic Policy Committee, Senate, Standing Committee, Development Committee and Finance Committee.  The Plan covered the whole range of University activities but the core component was growth and development.  All Departments and Sections would be asked to formulate their own operating statements to support the Plan and the various targets and performance indicators would be closely monitored by the Budget Sub-Committee and reported to Council as appropriate.

 226/00

During discussion Council identified a number of risks facing the University over the period of the Plan.  These included a failure to recruit student numbers, especially from overseas, though this was not seen as a major risk; a failure to secure further ASNs from the HEFCE, especially in connection with the South East Essex College proposals, which would be addressed by reducing the planned numbers of staff, and an underestimate of the level of efficiency gains imposed following the CSR, which would require a reassessment of the University’s overall plans for growth.  The University had a contingency plan in place which would enable it to make major savings at relatively short notice if necessary.  It was suggested that future Council seminars might address the strategic issues behind the Plan.

 227/00

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to the Strategic Plan for 2000/01 to 2004/05 which would be submitted to the HEFCE, along with the Financial Forecasts, in July 2000 as requested.  

REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS) 

 228/00

Council considered the report and recommendations (Unreserved Business) from the meeting of Senate held on 21 June 2000 as set out in paper C/00/26.

Centre for Sports and Exercise Science

 229/00

RESOLVED:
that the establishment of a Centre for Sports and Exercise Science be approved with immediate effect.

Amendments to Ordinances

 230/00

Council noted that, with the exception of the proposed amendments to Ordinance 24, which had been circulated previously as paper C/00/19, the amendments to Ordinances recommended by Senate had not been circulated to members of Council with fourteen days’ prior notice as required by the University Charter.  It was proposed that Council delegate authority to the Chair to take action on its behalf to approve the amendments if no objections were received by the Registrar and Secretary within seven days of the Council meeting.

 231/00

RESOLVED:
that authority be delegated to the Chair of Council to approve amendments to the following Ordinances as set out in paper C/00/26 with effect from 1 August 2000, subject to comments from members of Council:

· Ordinance 10: Heads of Department 

· Ordinance 12: Appointment of Professors

· Ordinance 13: Appointment of Readers and Senior Lecturers

· Ordinance 20: Procedure for Election of Members of Academic Staff to Senate

· Ordinance 22: Constitution and Functions of Boards of Schools

· Ordinance 28: External Examiners

· Ordinance 29: Study Leave and Leave of Absence

(Secretary’s Note : see also MM  260-261/00 below)
Reappointment of Dean of School of Humanities and Comparative Studies
 232/00

RESOLVED:
that Professor Lubbock be reappointed as Dean of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies for the period from 1 August (not 1 October as in the Senate Report) 2000 to 31 July 2002.

MINUTES OF COMMITTEES
CAREERS ADVISORY SERVICE COMMITTEE

 233/00

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Careers Advisory Service Committee held on 3 May 2000.

INFORMATION SYSTEMS STRATEGY COMMITTEE 
 234/00

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Information Systems Strategy Committee held on 10 May 2000.

HEALTH AND SAFETY COMMITTEE

 235/00

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Health and Safety Committee held on 17 May 2000.  

Sub-Committee of Safety Officers (SC.MM.12-14/00)

 236/00

Council noted that the Committee had agreed revised terms of reference for the Sub-Committee of Safety Officers to allow the participation of a technically or scientifically qualified Trades Union representative.

Non-Ionising Radiation Protection Sub-Committee (SC.M.21/00)

 237/00

Council noted that the Committee had received written confirmation that the replacement radios for the patrol officers conformed to recommended emission standards.

Stress Management Policy (SC.MM.31-32/00)

 238/00

RESOLVED:
that the Stress Management Policy be adopted.

EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP
 239/00

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group held on 19 May 2000.

STANDING COMMITTEE
 240/00

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Standing Committee held on 30 May 2000.

Appointment of University Visitor (CSC.MM.28-30/00)

RESOLVED:


 241/00

(i)
that the Rt Hon Lord Justice Otton, currently Lord Justice of the Court of Appeal, be invited to serve as the University Visitor for a period of five years from 1 December 2000 to 30 November 2005, and nominated to the Privy Council for appointment;

 242/00

(ii)
that, if the Rt Hon Lord Justice Otton was unable to serve, then Lord Peter Millett, Lord of Appeal in Ordinary, be invited to serve as the University Visitor for a period of five years from 1 December 2000 to 30 November 2005, and nominated to the Privy Council for appointment.

Convocation (CSC.MM.50-59/00)

RESOLVED:


 243/00

(i)
that, in due course, when other changes to the University Charter we submitted to the Privy Council, a submission be included to allow for the abolition of Convocation;

 244/00

(ii)
that there be no formal role for Convocation in the short term;

 245/00

(iii)
that the current officers of the Convocation continue in office until the abolition of Convocation was confirmed by the Privy Council with two roles: ex officio membership of Court and responding to invitations to process at congregations; 

 246/00

(iv)
that a University of Essex graduate should sit as a member of the University of Essex Foundation Board and act as Chair of the Alumni Sub Committee of the Foundation Board;

 247/00

(v)
that the continuing informal expression of views and advice from Convocation members be channelled through the graduate appointed to the Foundation Board, such views and advice being welcomed and valued by the University;

 248/00

(vi)
that all relevant Ordinances and other arrangements be changed to reflect this decision, in particular that: 

· Ordinance 24 be amended to state that a graduate of the University should be appointed to the Foundation Board;

· Ordinance 24 should no longer state the requirement of an Annual Meeting of the Convocation or that notices of meetings should be sent to registered members of Convocation at their last registered address;

· Convocation should cease to have formal representation on the Careers Advisory Service Committee, a role to be undertaken by two graduates of the University nominated by the Vice-Chancellor’s Advisory Group.   

 249/00

(vii)
that all informal meetings held by Convocation members be self-servicing and self-financing;

 250/00

(viii)
that the Appeal Fund be closed and its contents transferred to the University of Essex Foundation and applied to a bench with plaque, trees around a grassy knoll and such other trees as could be purchased with the remaining amount;

 251/00

(ix)
that the ‘Club Goods’ Fund be closed and its contents applied to the production of Square 1, the University’s magazine for alumni.

DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 
 252/00

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Committee held on 5 June 2000.

ARTS COMMITTEE

 253/00

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Arts Committee held on 13 June 2000.  

The Minories (AC.MM.30-35/00)

 254/00

Council noted that discussions were taking place with Colchester & District Visual Arts Trust (CADVAT), who currently leased the Minories, with a view to putting a joint proposal to the owners, including the possibility of the Gallery becoming a permanent site for the University of Essex Collection of Latin American Art (UECLAA). 

FINANCE COMMITTEE (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)
 255/00

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Finance Committee (Section A: Unreserved Business) held on 19 June 2000.

Financial Regulations (FC.MM.112-115/00)

 256/00

RESOLVED:
that new Financial Regulations be approved with effect from 1 August 2000.

Tender for Banking Facilities (FC.MM.116-117/00)

 257/00

RESOLVED:
that Lloyds TSB be reappointed as Banker to the University for up to a further five years, with a maximum annual cost of £16,000.


GOVERNANCE AND THE WORK OF COUNCIL
 258/00

Council considered paper C/00/27 setting out the analysis and summary of the questionnaire sent to all members of Council. 

 259/00

RESOLVED:
that this item be deferred to the next meeting of Council in October 2000.

AMENDMENTS TO ORDINANCE
 260/00

Council considered paper C/00/19 setting out proposed amendments to Ordinance 24: Convocation which had been approved by Senate at its meeting on 21 June 2000. 
(MM 230-231/00 above refers).

 261/00

RESOLVED:
that the proposed amendments to Ordinance 24: Convocation, as set out in paper C/00/19, be approved with immediate effect. 


MEMBERSHIP OF COUNCIL FOR 2000/01
 262/00

Council received and noted paper C/00/28 concerning the membership of Council for 2000/01.   

Senate Representatives
 263/00

Council noted that the following would continue as members of Council elected by Senate:

Professor Joan Busfield

Professor Jules Lubbock

Professor Gerry McCormack

Professor Stephen Smith

Dr Sam Steel

Professor Ray Turner

 264/00

In addition, Senate had elected the following new member of Council:

Professor John Scott

 265/00

There were three vacancies for elected representatives of Senate and an election was in the process of being held.  The outcome would be reported to Council as soon as possible. 

(Secretary’s Note : subsequent to the meeting, the following were elected as members of Council for two years from 1 August 2000 to 31 July 2002:

Professor Sajal Lahiri
Professor Ray Meddis
Professor Edward Tsang) 

Students' Union Members
 266/00

Council noted that the Students' Union members of Council for 2000/01 would be as follows:

Ms Tonia Oldham - President

Mr Mark Fielding - Vice-President (Finance and Services)

Non-Academic Staff Observers
 267/00

There were two vacancies for Non-Academic Staff Observers at Council and an election would be held over the summer period.  The outcome would be reported to Council as soon as possible.

MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE OF COUNCIL COMMITTEES
 268/00

Council considered paper C/00/29 setting out proposals for the membership and terms of reference of Council Committees for 2000/01 as recommended by Standing Committee at its meeting on 30 May 2000 (CSC.MM.47-48/00 refer).  Those relating to the three joint Committees of Senate and Council had been approved by Senate at its meeting on 21 June 2000.

 269/00

RESOLVED:
that the membership and terms of reference of Council Committees for 2000/01 be approved as set out in paper C/00/29.

DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY
Formal Delegation of Powers
 270/00

Council considered paper C/00/30 comprising the schedule of powers which had been formally delegated by Council to other bodies.  It was proposed to add two further delegated powers concerning the limit to cumulative additional allocations to the budget.

RESOLVED:


 271/00

(i)
that approval be given to the schedule of powers formally delegated by Council to other bodies as set out in paper C/00/30;

 272/00

(ii)
that powers be formally delegated to the Finance Committee to spend up to £750,000 in cumulative additional allocations to the budget;

 273/00

(iii)
that powers be formally delegated to the Budget Sub-Committee to spend up to £500,000 in cumulative additional allocations to the budget. 

Delegation of Authority for Summer Period
 274/00

RESOLVED:
that authority be delegated to the Chair of Council to act on behalf of Council for the approval of routine matters of business during the summer period.

NOMINATIONS
 275/00

Council noted that members were invited to let the Council and Court Officer have nominations for the following, by Friday 29 September 2000:

· New members of Council with effect from August 2001

· New members of Court with effect from August 2001

· Honorary Degrees to be awarded in July 2001 and April 2002

DIARY OF MEETINGS FOR 2000/01
 276/00

Council received and noted paper C/00/31 comprising the diary of meetings for 2000/01, including the dates of meetings of Council as follows:

Monday 16 October 2000

Monday 22 January 2001

Monday 30 April 2001

Monday 2 July 2001

NEXT MEETING OF COUNCIL

 277/00

The next meeting of Council will be held on Monday 16 October 2000.


RETIRING MEMBERS
 278/00

On behalf of Council, the Chair thanked Professor Neil Baker, Professor Ray Meddis, Professor Jim Richmond and Professor Albert Weale, whose appointments as elected representatives of Senate had come to an end, for their valuable contributions to the work of Council.

 279/00

The Chair also thanked Mr Dimitris Michael, President of the Students' Union, and Mr Paul England, Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students’ Union for their helpful contributions to the work of Council during 1999/00 and wished them success in the future.

 280/00

The Chair also thanked Ms Susan Rhodes, whose appointment as an observer at Council had come to an end, for her valuable contribution to the work of Council and the Development Committee.
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